8-5-19

### AGREEMENT

Between the

# SOMERVILLE BOARD OF EDUCATION

And the

SOMERVILLE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

July 1, 2017 - June 30, 2020

FOR the ASSOCIATION:

for the Board of Education;

4829-5540-2901, v 8

Mini holand i Le

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE		PAGE		
Table o	f Contents	2		
Introduction		3		
1)	Recognition	3		
2)	Grievance Procedure	4		
3)	Association Rights and Privileges	8		
4)	Employee Rights	10		
5)	Teaching Hours and Teaching Load	11		
6)	Non-Teaching Duties	14		
7)	Salaries	16		
8)	Teacher Evaluation	17		
9)	Teacher Facilities	17		
10)	Temporary Leave of Absence	18		
11)	Extended Leaves of Absence	21		
12)	Professional Development and Educational			
12,	Improvement	27		
13)	Insurance Protection	30		
14)	Deduction From Salary	32		
*	Custodial and Maintenance Personnel	33		
15)	School Calendar	36		
16)	Notification of Transfers and Reassignments	37		
17)	Miscellaneous	38		
18)	Secretarial and Clerical Personnel	38		
19)	Secretarial and Clerical Personner	13		
20)	Instructional Assistants	15		
21)	Extracurricular	16		
22)	Duration of Agreement	40		
SCHEDUL	. P. S.			
a)	Teachers' salary guides -2017-2020	47		
b)	Non-Athletic Extracurricular Compensation -			
υ,	2017-2020	50		
(F C)	Athletic Extracurricular Compensation -			
	2017-2020	53		
d)	Instructional Assistants Salary Guides -			
a)	2017-2020	57		
- 1	Secretarial/Clerical Salary Guides -	,,,,		
e)	2017-2020	59		
	Custodial/Maintenance Salary Guides -	• • • • • •		
f)	2017-2020	63		
	201/~2020,,	04		
ADDITIONAL REFERENCE PAGE 6				

THIS AGREEMENT is entered into this \_\_\_\_\_day of 2019, by and between THE BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE BOROUGH OF SOMERVILLE, Somerset County, New Jersey, hereinafter called "Board," and THE SOMERVILLE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION, hereinafter called the "Association."

If any provision of this Agreement or any application of this Agreement to any employee or group of employees is held to be contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting, except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect. If any individual contract contains any language inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement, during its duration, shall be controlling.

Where a personal pronoun is used in this Agreement, it is understood that it includes both genders.

#### ARTICLE I

#### RECOGNITION

In accordance with Chapter 123 Laws of 1974, the Somerville Board of Education hereby recognizes the Somerville Education Association as the representative designated for the purpose of collective negotiations by the majority of classroom teachers and certified non-teaching employees, athletic trainers, secretarial and clerical employees, custodial and maintenance employees, instructional assistants, and bus drivers employed by the Somerville School Board, excluding any employee whose duties, all or in part, are of a supervisory nature within definition of Chapter 123. The term "classroom teachers" shall be defined as all certified personnel; specifically excluded are principals, assistant principals, central administrative personnel, supervisors, administrative staff, directors, confidential employees and substitutes.

## GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. A grievance shall mean a claim by a member of the bargaining unit or Association that there has been a misinterpretation, misapplication or violation of administrative decision policies, agreements, or affecting terms and conditions of employment (see exceptions contained in Level Four hereinafter). is intended that Association grievances shall be for A grievance to be considered under class actions. this procedure must be initiated by the bargaining unit member or Association within twenty (20) days of the date the bargaining unit member or Association knew or should have known of its occurrence.
- B. (1) It is agreed by both parties that these proceedings will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of this procedure.
  - (2) Failure at any step of this procedure to communicate the decision on a grievance within the specified time limits shall permit the aggrieved employee to proceed to the next step. Failure at any step of this procedure to appeal a grievance to the next step within the specified time limits shall be deemed to be acceptance of the decision rendered at that step.
  - (3) It is agreed and understood that all members of the bargaining unit or the Association, including the grievant, shall during and notwithstanding the pendency of any grievance, continue under the directions of the Superintendent and continue to observe all assignments and applicable rules and regulations of the Board until such grievance or grievances and any effect thereof shall have been fully determined.

- (4) Since it is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated at each level should be considered as a maximum and every effort should be made to expedite the process.
- (5) The grievance by the Association shall be instituted at Level Three.
- C. Prerequisite to Grievance Procedure:
  Any member of the bargaining unit who has a grievance shall discuss it first with his principal or, if the employee does not report to a building principal, with the appropriate administrator as defined annually in the Superintendent's Manual in an attempt to resolve the matter informally at that level.

# Level One:

If, as a result of the discussion, the matter is not resolved to the satisfaction of the grievant within five (5) school days, he/she may set forth his/her grievance in writing to his/her principal or to the appropriate administrator as defined in Level One according to the form as provided under Section F, of this article.

The principal (or administrator) shall communicate his/her decision to the grievant or the Association in writing with reasons within three (3) school days of receipt of the written grievance.

### Level Two:

The member of the bargaining unit or the Association, no later than five (5) school days after receipt of the principal's decision, may appeal the principal's decision to the Superintendent of Schools. The appeal to the Superintendent must be made in writing reciting the matter submitted to the principal as specified above and his/her dissatisfaction with decisions previously rendered. The Superintendent shall attempt to resolve the matter as quickly as possible but within a period not to exceed five (5) school days. The Superintendent shall communicate a decision in writing with reasons to the member of the bargaining unit or the Association and the principal.

### Level Three:

If the grievance is not resolved to the satisfaction of the grievant or the Association, he/she, no later than five (5) school days after receipt of the Superintendent's decision, may request a review by the The request shall be submitted in Board of Education. writing through the Superintendent of Schools who shall attach all related papers and forward the request within five (5) school days to the Board of The Board shall review the grievance and Education. may, at its option, hold a hearing with the grievant and/or the Association. Upon the request of the Association, the Board shall hold a hearing. Board shall render a decision in writing with reasons within thirty-five (35) calendar days of receipt of the grievance by the Board or of the date of the hearing with the grievant or the Association, whichever comes later.

#### Level Four:

No claim by a member of the bargaining unit or the Association shall constitute a grievable matter beyond Level Four or be processed beyond Level Four if it is a matter which (a) a method of review is prescribed by law or State Board rule having the force and effect of law, or (b) the Board of Education is without authority to act.

If the decision of the Board does not resolve the grievance to the satisfaction of the member of the bargaining unit or the Association and the member of the bargaining unit or the Association wishes nonas set arbitration binding or advisory hereinafter, they shall so notify the Board in writing through the Superintendent within ten (10) school days or receipt of the Board's decision. A member of the bargaining unit or the Association in order to process his/her grievance beyond Level Four must have their requests for such action accompanied by the written recommendation for such action by the Association.

Failure of re-employment of a non-tenured teacher is not a grievable matter at any level.

- D. Procedure for Securing the Services of an Arbitrator:

  The following procedure will be used to secure the services of an arbitrator:
  - (1) The Voluntary Labor Arbitration Rules, then obtaining, of the New Jersey Board of Mediation, except as modified herein, shall apply.
  - (2) The parties mutually agree to designate a sole umpire who shall hear all arbitrable controversies between the parties.
  - (3) The arbitrator shall limit himself/herself to the issues submitted to him/her and shall consider nothing else. He/she can add nothing to, nor subtract anything from, the Agreement between the parties or any policy of the Board of Education. The recommendations of the arbitrator shall be advisory. Only the Board and the aggrieved and his representatives shall be given copies of the arbitrator's report of findings, reasons, and recommendations. This shall be accomplished within thirty (30) days of the completion of the arbitrator's hearings.
  - (4) The Board and the Association shall use the Public Employment Relations Commission's rules and procedures for the selection of an arbitrator in each case.

# E. Rights to Representation:

- (1) Any aggrieved person may be represented at all stages of the grievance procedure by himself/herself, or, at his/her option, by a representative selected or approved by the Association.
- (2) When a member of the bargaining unit is not represented by the Association in the processing of a grievance, the Association shall, at the time of submission of the grievance at Level Two, be notified that the grievance is in process, having the right to be present and present its

position in writing at all meetings held with the bargaining unit member concerning the grievance and shall receive a copy of all decisions rendered.

# F. Miscellaneous:

The grievance must be submitted in written form and contain the following starting at Level One:

- (1) Date cause of grievance occurred.
- (2) Name of person or persons initiating grievance.
- (3) Employee assignment.
- (4) Statement of grievance.
- (5) Date grievance is filed.
- (6) Relief sought.
- (7) The specific provision(s) of the contract allegedly violated.
- (8) Provide all documents to the extent possible in support of grievance to Board Of Education in time for Friday Board Of Education packet prior to Board Of Education hearing (Level 4) on Tuesday.

## G. Costs:

- (1) Each party shall bear the total cost incurred by itself.
- (2) The fees and expenses of the arbitrator are the only costs which will be shared by the two parties, and they will be shared equally.
- H. Grievance discussions/hearings may be held during the summer months.

#### ARTICLE 3

# ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES

A. Whenever any representative of the Association or any bargaining unit member is mutually scheduled by the parties to participate during working hours in negotiations, or grievance proceedings, conference, or meetings, he/she shall suffer no loss in pay or benefits.

- B. The Association and its representatives may right to use school buildings at all reasonal for meetings. Permission of the Superintende designee shall be required. Such permission be withheld unreasonably.
- C. The Association shall have space on the bulletin board in each faculty lounge in each school building. The location of Association bulletin board space in each faculty lounge shall be agreed upon mutually by the Association and the building principal. Materials to be posted shall be as determined by the President of the Association. The Superintendent of Schools may restrict the posting of any material he/she deems inappropriate, but such restriction shall not be unreasonably applied.
- D. The Association may have the right to use the interschool mail facilities and school mail boxes as it deems necessary.
- E. The President or the First Vice President of the Association will be released to perform his/her functions upon prior written notification to the Superintendent of Schools, provided that the total number of such days collectively not exceeds thirteen (13) each school year.
- F. The rights and privileges of the Association and its representatives as set forth in this Agreement shall be granted to the Association as the majority representative and to no other comparable bargaining unit during the terms of this Agreement.
- G. No employee shall be disciplined, reprimanded, reduced in rank or compensation, or deprived of any professional advantage without just cause. Any such action taken by the Board, or any agent, or representative thereof, shall not be made public (unless so requested by the bargaining unit member in accordance with the Sunshine Law). Any such action asserted by the Board, or any agent or representative thereof, shall be subject to the grievance procedure herein set forth.
- H. The President of the Association shall be released from one teaching period per day to devote to

Association business within the district. In the event that a member outside the High School or Middle School becomes Association President, the Board and the Association will reopen negotiations to accommodate mutually agreeable release time.

### ARTICLE 4

#### EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

A. Whenever any member of the bargaining unit is required to appear before the Superintendent, Board or any committee, member, representative or agent thereof concerning any matter which could adversely affect the continuation of that employee in his office, position or employment or the salary or any increments pertaining thereto, then he/she shall be given notice of the reasons for such meeting or interview and shall be entitled to have a representative of the Association present to advise him/her and represent him/her during such meeting or interview.

When any non-bargaining unit member is requested to meet with the Association, notice of the reasons for such meeting must be provided. If the Association intends to record the meeting, the Association member must inform the non-bargaining unit member.

- A teacher member of the bargaining unit shall have the В. grades determine to or responsibility evaluations of students within the grading policies of the Somerville School District based upon his/her professional judgment of available criteria pertinent to any given subject area or activity to which he/she responsible, subject to review and determination only by the Superintendent of Schools. Any change in a grade shall be noted as administrative change.
- C. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, an "administrative pass" may be given to any student in any subject and the report card shall so designate.

### ARTICLE 5

#### TEACHING HOURS AND TEACHING LOAD

- A. Teachers are required to sign in. Teachers shall be required to report for duty no later than ten minutes before each school day and leave no earlier than twenty minutes after the end of the school day. Teachers may leave five minutes after the school day on Fridays and days before a holiday.
- B. (1) The weekly teaching load in the High School shall be twenty-five (25) teaching periods plus five (5) periods of extra duty, with the provision that all teachers of special subjects such as special education, art, music, and physical education in these schools may be required to have a program of thirty (30) teaching periods without periods of extra duty.
  - (2) That all teachers presently teaching thirty (30) period weeks will not be assigned extra duties.
  - (3) That <u>any</u> assignment beyond thirty (30) periods (except homeroom) will be considered an extra assignment and will be compensated in accordance with Article 6, Section E, of the Agreement.
  - (4) For those staff members whose teaching is twentyfive (25) teaching periods with five (5) periods
    of extra duty, the duty will be equal to a
    teaching period and will be within the confines
    of the working day. Part of the extra duty
    period may occur either prior to or immediately
    at the end of the school day, but not both.
  - (5) Under existing schedule, all High School teachers are guaranteed two (2) preparation periods each equal to the length of the teaching period. Where the schedule is altered due to exams, single session or state testing, the guarantee of two (2) preparation periods may not apply.
- C. (1) All elementary teachers will have a duty-

free lunch with no meetings. break of:
Thirty-five (35) minutes during inclement
weather, forty-five (45) minutes on all other
days.

All elementary teachers will have (1) one additional prep period per (6) six-day cycle.

- (2) All elementary teachers (Preschool 1-5) shall be guaranteed one (1) daily preparation period not less than (40) minutes in continuous duration.
- (3) All elementary teams (Preschool K-5) will be provided one period a month for team planning.
- D. In the event of a shortened duty-free lunch period due to inclement weather, the elementary school teachers shall be permitted to leave the building ten (10) minutes after the children are dismissed at the end of the school day. Teachers in grade six (6) through twelve (12) will have the equivalent of a full teaching period for lunch.

The instructional daily schedule for the Middle School will consist of one preparation period of forty-eight (48) minutes, one preparation period of a mandatory thirty (30) minute team meeting, one forty-eight (48) minute lunch and a rotation of lunch duty for all teachers as per the schedule revision.

Grade Level Teams complete teaming duties on Monday-Thursday (on Friday assigned to Cafeteria).

Exploratory Teams complete team duties on Friday and are assigned cafeteria/security duties on Monday-Thursday.

The Somerville Education Association will agree to a new Middle School Schedule after it is mutually agreed to by a committee of Middle School Teachers and Administrators. This committee should be created ASAP to ensure all stake-holders (including a Middle School Special Area Teacher and an S.E.A. Executive Board Member) have a say and input into the new schedule.

- E. An Association representative may speak to the bargaining unit members at the end of any school meeting. Administrators and non-members may leave at this time.
- F. All teachers will be required to keep lesson plans and be prepared to present them to supervisory personnel for review and recommendations.

The impact of any future change in schedules shall be subject to negotiations.

- Teachers may leave the building during their G. (1) duty-free lunch periods without requesting permission, but shall inform the office personnel when they leave and when they return to the A teacher may leave the school building. premises during a maximum of two preparation periods per month on paydays for banking purposes after informing office personnel when he/she and when he/she returns. Otherwise, teachers may not leave the school premises during their preparation periods unless the purpose of the departure is related to professional duties and unless the teacher notifies the office of his/her departure.
  - Preparation periods are provided to teachers for (2) the preparation necessitated by professional responsibilities. Such responsibilities include, but are not limited to, lesson planning and preparation, evaluation of student work, staff parent conferences, student conferences, conferences, and any other activity which assists his/her professional teacher to meet the and professional Association employment responsibilities.
  - (3) A maximum of 2 (two) meetings per month may be used by administrators during teacher preparation periods.

- The practice of using regular teachers as H. (1) substitutes, thereby depriving them of their preparation periods, is undesirable and shall be those cases where discouraged. Ιn substitutes are not available, regular teachers who volunteer may be used as substitutes during teacher non-teaching A time. volunteers or is assigned, and serves as a substitute, shall be paid \$36.00 per period. Such coverage shall be arranged by the principal with the approval οf school the Superintendent.
  - (2) Any teacher assigned to carry the full teaching responsibilities of an additional class or classes beyond his/her regular workload shall be compensated above his/her contracted salary at double the rate defined in H (1) above.
  - (3) In the event a teacher is assigned to cover another class simultaneously with their own class during the same period, they shall be compensated at the rate defined in H (1) above.
  - (4) Any teacher who is assigned to develop and present an in-service program during a staff development day or beyond the regular school day shall be compensated at the rate of \$87.50 per presentation.
- The impact of any future changes in schedules shall be subject to negotiations.
- J. Teachers shall not leave students unsupervised at any time under reasonable circumstances.

# NON-TEACHING DUTIES

A. The Board and the Association acknowledge that a teacher's primary responsibility is to teach and that his/her energies should, and to the extent possible, be utilized to this end.

- B. Teachers shall not be required to perform custodial functions.
- C. Teachers shall not be required to drive students in their cars. A teacher may do so voluntarily, however, with the advance approval of the principal and Superintendent. He/she shall be compensated at the rate set by the State of New Jersey, Department of Education—for the use of his/her own automobile.
- D. The Board shall maintain automobile liability insurance coverage for teachers who transport students as outlined above. Such insurance shall be in excess of individual teacher's personal primary liability insurance coverage.
- E. Any teacher who is assigned and performs extra duties extending beyond the normal school day shall be paid \$36.00 per hour for this non-teaching duty. Such duties are to include scheduled dances, plays, concerts, graduations, and participation in parent-teacher association or organization programs. "Visit the school nights" are not included as "extra duties." However, any required "Visit the school nights" beyond one (1) shall be compensated at the rate of \$36.00 per hour.
- F. Teacher participation in extra-curricular activities which extend beyond the regularly scheduled in-school day may be required by the Board and shall be compensated according to the rate of pay in Schedules "B" and "C."
- G. Volunteers shall be sought for the position of Saturday detention monitor. These monitors shall be compensated at the extra duty rate. No teacher shall be assigned to this duty.
- H. There shall be no phone or computer use for personal reasons during pupil contact time.

## SALARIES

- A. The salaries of all employees covered by this Agreement are set forth in Schedules "A", "B", "C", "D", "E", "F", and "G", which are attached hereto and made a part hereof.
  - A. Teachers
  - B. Non-Athletic Extracurricular
  - C. Athletic
  - D. Secretarial/Clerical
  - E. Custodial
  - F. Maintenance
  - G. Instructional Assistants
- B. (1) All ten (10) month employees shall be paid in twenty (20) equal semi-monthly installments.
  - (2) Ten (10) month employees may individually elect to have ten percent (10%) of their monthly salary deducted from their pay. These funds shall be paid to the ten (10) month employees on the final payday in June, or all or one-half on July 15th, or all or one-half on August 15th. These funds shall be placed in a special interest-bearing account, and any interest accrued on said account is to be turned over to the Somerville Education Association to be used in any manner its membership chooses.
  - (3) When a payday falls on or during a school holiday, vacation, or weekend, employees shall receive their paychecks on the last previous working day.
  - (4) Teachers and instructional assistants shall receive their final checks on the last working day in June.
  - (5) No teacher shall be entitled to a salary differential unless his/her working day or school year is extended beyond that of a classroom teacher by order of the Superintendent of Schools.

- (6) Home instruction teachers assigned by the Board shall be paid at the rate of \$51.50 per hour.

  Mileage reimbursement shall be allowed at the Internal Revenue Service approved rate, using the Somerville Public Schools Administrative Headquarters as the starting and return reference point.
- (7) Any teacher who participates in before or after school tutoring programs shall be compensated at the rate of \$36.00 per hour.
- C. Employees hired after March 17, 2015 will not be eligible for Years of Service Award.

## TEACHER EVALUATION

Evaluations shall be conducted in accordance with all applicable statutes, codes, and regulations, as well as the District approved evaluation model.

Any provisions regarding teacher evaluations contained in this Article or anywhere else in this Agreement shall be consistent with the Board approved evaluation model and all applicable statutes, codes, and regulations.

### ARTICLE 9

#### TRACHER FACILITIES

- A. The Board agrees to provide "air-conditioned" work areas in each building and adequate locked storage space for all teaching personnel.
- B. The Board will provide in each building adequate rest rooms.
- C. A furnished room shall be reserved for the use of staff in each building as a lounge.

D. Teachers who work in more than one school building shall be assigned appropriate facilities to store their materials.

## ARTICLE 10

# TEMPORARY LEAVE OF ABSENCE

- A. All persons employed by the Board of Education shall be entitled to eleven (11) sick leave days each school year (thirteen (13) days shall be allowed for twelve (12) month employees). Unused sick leave days shall be accumulated from year to year with no maximum limit.
- B. It is agreed by the parties if an employee terminates employment with the district, prior to the end of the contract year, and such employee has used more sick leave than he/she would have earned under a month-to-month prorata, he/she will be liable to the Board of Education for payment of any excess sick leave used.
- C. Sick leave is defined as absence from post of duty because of personal disability due to illness or injury, or because of exclusion from school by the medical authorities on account of a contagious disease, or being quarantined for such a disease in the immediate household. The Board may require a physician's certificate.
- D. No sick leave days heretofore accumulated shall be eliminated but shall remain in effect.
- E. The Board shall provide a written accounting of accumulated sick leave to each staff member prior to the opening of school in September of each year.
- F. A payment at retirement (not deferred retirement) for unused accumulated sick leave will be made for all employees who meet all of the following criteria:
  - Fifteen (15) years of service in the Somerville Public School District.

 For the 2017-2020 contract, sick days will be capped at \$15,000, 133 days minimum.

All employees may request at any time a written account of accumulated sick days, personal days, etc. from the Board.

3. Have provided written notice to the Board of Education of their retirement no later than sixty (60) days preceding their retirement. Such notice shall be binding once accepted by the Board.

The employee shall have the choice of payment of accumulated sick leave subject to threshold IRS limitations placed in their 403B retirement plan.

Payment shall be made for all of the accumulated sick days at the rate of \$90.00 per day for the duration of this contract.

The employee shall have the choice of payment for accumulated sick leave placed in their 403B retirement plan.

Payment for accumulated unused sick leave will be made to the estate of a deceased employee who dies in service and who otherwise has fulfilled the requirements of F (1) and F(2) above.

- G. Employees shall be entitled to the following temporary non-accumulative leave of absence with full pay each school year not to exceed ten (10) days per school year. Twelve (12) days shall be permitted for twelve (12) month employees.
  - (1) Personal illness ten (10) days maximum; twelve (12) days for twelve month employees; to be applied after all accumulated sick leave has been exhausted.
  - (2) Death in immediate family five (5) days maximum. The term "immediate family" shall be understood to include only grandfather, grandmother, father, father-in-law, mother, mother-in-law, husband, wife, child, son-in-law,

daughter-in-law, brother, sister, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, aunt, uncle, grandchildren, step-children, niece, nephew, and domestic partners. Two (2) days per year may be used for a first cousin and one(1) day may be used for a friend.

In the event of a second death in the immediate family within the same year, an additional five (5) days will be granted within the total allowance indicated in the first paragraph of this Article.

When calling in for above leave, the employee must designate in the Board's Attendance System the person and relationship of the deceased to the employee and duration of the leave.

- (3) Illness in the immediate family three (3) days maximum. The term immediate family shall mean wife, husband, father, mother, son, daughter, inlaws, or close, dependent relatives.
- Two (2) days of personal leave will be permitted (4) annually. A personal day will be granted with approval of the Superintendent for no more than six (6) employee's district wide on days before and after a vacation period. All personal days with advance cleared in þе Superintendent, and will be handled on a first-Any unused personal come, first-serve basis. days will be added to accumulated sick leave annually, as it applied to Article 10-A.
- (5) Employees absent for any reason not heretofore specified shall be deducted at the following per diem rate of the annual contractual salary: teachers 1/200; secretaries (ten month) 1/200; secretaries (twelve month) 1/280; custodial and maintenance employees 1/300; instructional assistants 1/200.
- (6) Anything to the contrary notwithstanding, none of the above-permitted absences shall exceed ten (10) days per year in combination or alone, or twelve (12) days for twelve-month employees.

- H. Leave taken pursuant to Section G above shall be in addition to sick leave to which the employee is entitled, but unused days under Section G are non-accumulative except any unused personal days in G (4) above.
- I. It is agreed by the parties that if an employee terminates employment with the district prior to the end of the contract year, and such employee has used more non-accumulated temporary leave then he/she would have earned under a month-to-month prorate, he/she will be liable to the Board of Education for payment of any excess non-accumulative temporary leave used.
- J. All employees shall be entitled to full pay when serving on jury duty or temporary active military duty. Any employee who receives monetary compensation from the county, state or federal government for jury duty while being compensated by the district shall sign over said compensation to the Somerville Board of Education. Ten-month employees who serve during the summer months are not required to sign over juror compensation to the Board. All employees on military leave commencing after July 1, 2003, shall receive their negotiated salary less military pay.

# EXTENDED LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Staff members shall be eligible for leaves of absence without pay to participate in the Fulbright and similar exchange programs after each five-year period of service in the Somerville schools. Those granted such leaves of absence shall be expected to return to Somerville and remain at least two years on the staff. Such leave requires prior approval by the Board Of Education.

# B. Disability Leaves

(1) An employee who anticipates requiring a disability leave shall notify his/her immediate supervisor in writing of the anticipated

commencement date of the disability as soon as such date is known to him/her. The employee shall provide a physician's certification of the anticipated disability.

- In the case of a maternity related (a) disability, the employee shall provide, no later than sixty (60) days prior to the anticipated delivery date, a physician's certification of the anticipated delivery notify the Board and may commencement of a disability leave of up to twenty (20) working days before the delivery date and up to twenty (20) working days after the delivery date. In the event the period of disability extends beyond that described above, the employee shall provide a physician's certification of the extended disability.
- (b) In the case of non-maternity related disability, the employee shall provide a physician's certificate stating the anticipated disability and the anticipated duration of the disability.
- In the case of an anticipated disability, such as elective surgery or predicted delivery of a child, the Board may regulate the commencement and/or termination dates of the disability leave within the parameters of the law when failure to do so would cause interruption to the continuity Any such involuntary of student instruction. leave so imposed will immediately precede or follow the period of the requested disability leave and will be without pay but the employee denied other contractual not be shall payment of including benefits, statutory insurance premiums for the involuntary as well as voluntary period of the disability leave.
- (3) An employee anticipating a disability leave may apply for, in accordance with B(1), a leave of absence which:
  - (a) the employee utilizes sick leave and

- vacation time actually earned or accrued through the commencement of this leave; or
- (b) the employee has insufficient accrued sick leave and vacation time, or elects not to utilize it, in which case he/she shall be entitled to an unpaid leave of absence for the period of the disability, during which sick leave or vacation time is not utilized, to the he/she submit provided that certification Schools of Superintendent required under Section B(1).
- (4) An employee on paid disability leave shall be entitled to all Board-provided insurance benefits during the period of actual disability. An employee on unpaid disability leave shall be entitled to all Board-provided insurance benefits for a period of up to three (3) months during the period of leave as per N.J. Division of Pension regulations.
- In the case of unpaid disability leave under Section 3(b), in order to insure the employee's continued health benefits coverage and subsequent right to purchase credit for the leave of absence in excess of three months for pension purposes, an employee on unpaid leave of absence for disability purposes shall provide a physician's certificate as to the illness or disability for the period in excess of three months' leave of absence. The certificate shall be provided by the employee to the Superintendent before the 90th day of unpaid leave of absence. The employee shall comply with any additional requirements of the insurance carrier or of the State of New Jersey (regarding pension and insurance) in order to continue coverage.
- (6) Extensions of disability leaves shall be granted if the employee provides a physician's certificate as to the need for the extension, the reason therefore, and duration for the additional period of disability. In the case of a non-tenured employee, the unpaid leave of absence shall not extend beyond the employee's current contract.

The Board may require, by a physician of its choice, a second examination to verify the need for an extension of the disability leave. In that event, the Board will assume the cost of those required physician services.

- (7) "Maternity disability" as used in this article shall mean the illness or disability of the woman employee as a result of the pregnancy or delivery of the child. "Child care" is leave other than maternity disability and is treated as personal leave of absence under Section C of this Article.
- (8) An employee granted a paid disability leave shall, upon resuming his/her regular duties, be eligible for the same salary he/she would have received had he/she successfully completed the school year in which the leave was granted. Employees on unpaid disability leave must have worked at least ninety (90) days in the school year in which the leave was granted in order to receive step credit on the salary guide upon return.
- For the purpose of adopting a minor child, an (9) employee may request, in writing, a leave of absence not to exceed a period of eight (8) This leave is equivalent to the total weeks. time allowed for a maternity disability leave. The employee has the option of requesting an absence or utilizing unpaid leave of available accumulated sick leave or accumulated vacation time. A leave of absence for the purpose of adopting a minor child is in addition to Child Care leaves pursuant to Article 12, Section C and D of the Collective Bargaining Agreement.

The Board of Education will provide up to \$5,000 for a member that adopts a minor child that is not a step child and/or biological child of either parent.

(10) Employees may not use sick days for non-medical leaves of absence.

# C. Child Care Leaves

- (1) A tenured employee, or an employee on a fourth consecutive employment contract, is entitled to an unpaid leave of absence for the purpose of child care. Such leave may extend to the end of the school year in which the leave commences and may additionally extend through June 30th of the following school year. The employee is not entitled to piggyback one child care leave upon another without a return to work for a minimum of one school year in between leaves.
- (2) A non-tenured employee, or an employee with less than four consecutive employment contracts within the district, is entitled to an unpaid leave of absence for the purpose of child care, but such leave shall not extend beyond the employee's current contract.
- (3) In the event both parents of a child are employed by the district, only one parent at a time shall be entitled to leave as set forth in Sections (1) and (2) above.
- (4) Requests for child care leave shall be submitted to the Superintendent, for Board action, at least sixty (60) days before the proposed commencement of the leave. Child Care leaves shall commence within a year of the paid maternity disability leave. Requests for child care leave shall specify the anticipated commencement and termination dates of the proposed leave.
- (5) A teacher granted a child care leave shall indicate to the Board in writing his/her intent to return to teaching by March 1, if returning in September, or by October 1, if returning in the second semester. All other employees shall so indicate at least sixty (60) days prior to the end of the leave. Failure to do so will be construed as a decision not to return, and employment will be declared at an end on that date.

# D. Additional Leaves

Additional leaves without pay may be granted by the Board for good reason with the recommendation of the Superintendent and approval of the Board. Intention to return from such additional leaves will be as specified for child care leaves in Section C(5) above.

- E. While on unpaid leave, employees shall not accumulate sick leave or other benefits except as expressly provided in this contract. Employees on unpaid leaves, pursuant to Section C and Section D of this Article shall be entitled to:
  - (1) Medical insurance coverage, subject regulations to the rules and regulations of the insurance carrier.
  - (2) All benefits to which an employee was entitled at the time his/her leave of absence commenced, including accumulated sick leave, shall be restored to him/her on his/her return.
  - (3) Provided that the employee worked at least ninety (90) days in the school year in which the leave was granted, an employee returning from extended leave shall be eligible for the same salary he/she would have received had he/she completed the school year in which the leave was granted.
  - (4) Beginning in the 2001-2002 contract year, while an employee is on an unpaid leave for the purpose of child care, the Board shall continue the payment of that employee's medical benefits for six months.
  - (5) Unpaid child care leave shall commence within a year of the paid maternity disability leave.
  - (6) Beginning in the 2001-2002 contract year, effective July 1, employees on an unpaid non-maternity leave of absence shall not receive paid health benefits except those provided by the Family Leave Act. For medical disability leaves, refer to Article 12-B4.

# PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND EDUCATIONAL IMPROVEMENT

The Board will provide tuition reimbursement for Α. graduate and/or technical courses approved in advance, prior to registration, by the Superintendent. employment related to the must be courses responsibility of the individual. The maximum rate of reimbursement shall be equal to the Rutgers School of Education Instate tuition rate for graduate credits or full reimbursement for the actual cost of the course The reimbursement rate for undergraduate if less. courses will be at the Raritan Valley Community College rate. The maximum number of credits eligible for reimbursement will be three (3) per school year for a first year teacher. The maximum number of credits eligible for reimbursement after the first year is nine (9) per school year. Guide movement will be granted for those who take more than the maximum number of credits as listed at their expense subject to prior approval of the Superintendent. No fees or reimbursement. for are eligible costs other Reimbursement will be made upon receipt of a copy of the course transcript, and the bursar's receipt for All courses must be the cost of the course. successfully completed to receive reimbursement.

No credit or reimbursement will be granted for courses leading to certification in present position, unless prior written approval has been granted by the Superintendent of Schools. Any graduate courses taken after the Bachelor's Degree, but prior to the Master's Degree, will not count for credit once a Master's Degree has been achieved.

There shall be no tuition reimbursement while on unpaid leave of absence. All other provisions of Article 13A apply to persons on unpaid leave of absence.

A district wide pool of available money for all employees for reimbursement of graduate and undergraduate courses shall be as follows, however, administrative cohort to be paid for with a separate pool of money from the District-wide professional development pool:

2017-2018 -\$150,000 2018-2019 -\$150,000 2019-2020 -\$150,000

No employee may be reimbursed for more than one (1) or two (2) courses and/or three (3) or six (6) credits, depending on the amount of available money each year. Unused money will revert back to the district in that calendar year. The Superintendent reserves the right to require professional development after school meetings for employees that are given permission to take administrative courses. Any member who takes administrative courses shall serve the district for three years following completion of the course paid for by the Board or reimburse the district pro rata amount by the Board upon separation.

Movement on the guide shall occur twice per year-on September 1<sup>st</sup> and February 1<sup>st</sup>. For movement on the guide for September 1<sup>st</sup>, all paperwork must be submitted by July 31<sup>st</sup>. For movement on the guide for February 1<sup>st</sup>, all paperwork must be submitted by December 31<sup>st</sup>.

- B. Provision shall be made for professional visitations by staff members to other districts, programs, or activities. All visitations shall be coordinated by the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee.
- C. Provision shall be made for professional improvement and involvement of staff members in the development of course or program materials and guides during the summer vacation period beginning with July, 1975. Proposals shall be submitted no later than April 1 of each year through the Director of Curriculum and Instruction to the Superintendent of Schools for his/her approval.
- D. (1) In-service workshops will be evaluated on the basis of one (1) hour of professional development time per one hour attended.

- (2) Credit will be approved upon receipt of certificate of attendance, or completion of activities.
- (3) Individuals attending workshops during regularly-scheduled school hours will not receive credit for those hours. Credit shall be given for any hours attended outside the regularly-scheduled school day.
- (4) All in-service course work must have the prior approval of the Superintendent of Schools.
- (5) Record keeping for "in-service hours" shall be the responsibility of teachers.
- E. Any teacher who volunteers and is requested to participate in curriculum development outside of the regular school day, or in the summer, shall be compensated at the rate of \$36.00 per hour.

# F. Sabbatical Leave

The Board of Education may grant up to two (2) Sabbatical Leaves of Absence per year upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools and subject to the following conditions:

- (1) Requests for Sabbatical Leave must be received by the Superintendent, in writing, no later than January 1 in such form as may be mutually agreed on by the Association and the Superintendent. Action must be taken on all requests no later than March 1 of the school year preceding the school year for which the Sabbatical Leave is requested.
- (2) A teacher on Sabbatical Leave shall be paid by the Board at one-hundred percent (100%) of the salary rate for one-half year or fifty (50%) percent for a full year. From this compensation, there shall be made the regular deductions for the Teacher's Pension and Annuity Fund and such other deductions required by law and/or normally requested by the teacher. The Board shall continue to pay the employee's insurance coverage as per the contract agreement.

- (3) Upon the return from Sabbatical Leave, the teacher shall be placed on the same level of the salary schedule which he/she would have achieved had he/she remained actively employed in the system during the period of the leave.
- (4) The decision of the Superintendent of Schools shall not be grievable or arbitrable.

### INSURANCE PROTECTION

- A. (1) All employees agree to pay 1.5% of their salary toward their health plan for the duration of this contract in accordance with Chapter 2.P.L. 2010. The deductions will be done through payroll.
  - (2) Commencing January 1, 2012 the Board of Education agrees that for the life of the contract, it will health-care insurance individual provide coverage, and dependent coverage (family, parent and child, husband and wife) based on the Horizon POS and AETNA HMO programs. Any modifications unilaterally sought by the Board to the current healthcare coverage shall be equal to or better than the then existing NJ State Health Benefits Program. Any employee wishing to be covered by shall pay the Horizon Traditional Plan difference between the Horizon POS Program rates and the Traditional Plan rates (when applicable) through payroll deductions.
  - (3) Co-pays included in the Horizon POS and AETNA HMO programs will increase to \$10.
- B. Employees who retire or resign from the system should make arrangements for continued coverage to be effective upon their employment termination date.
- C. The Board shall request the carrier to provide to each teacher a description of the health-care insurance coverage provided under this Article which shall include a clear description of conditions and limits of coverage as listed above.

- D. The Board of Education agrees that for the life of this contract it will provide a family prescription plan with provisions and coverage equivalent to the existing PCS prescription plan with the following copay structure: \$15 Generic Drugs/\$25 Name Brand Drugs for retail and a \$5 Generic Drugs/\$10 Name Brand Drugs for mail order covered prescriptions.
- E. The Board of Education agrees that for the life of this contract it will provide a family dental plan for all employees with coverage equivalent to the 100/70/50 Program of the Delta Dental Plan provided during the previous contract.
- F. The Board shall give written notification at the time of hiring all employees new to the district that the responsibilities for insurance coverage during the period preceding eligibility for the above insurance benefits rests with the employee.

# G. Waiver of Benefits

- (1) Employees who have alternate medical coverage may elect to waive such coverage provided in this Article by signing a waiver form. This waiver applies only to medical coverage, and does not apply to dental.
- (2) An employee who waives medical coverage shall receive payment of \$3,000.00 per year and \$500.00 annual payment for waiver of prescription coverage.
- (3) The waiver must be submitted prior to May 1 and must be effective for the entire school year (July 1 June 30). Each waiver will be effective for one year only and must be renewed each year if a continued waiver is desired. Employees shall receive the \$3,000.00 payment at the commencement of their waiver of benefits.
- (4) Any employee who has waived coverage, but later loses coverage in his/her alternate insurance plan, may resume coverage under the Board's plan, upon reimbursement of the amount paid (prorated for each month of insurance coverage) and subject

to the rules and regulations of the insurance carrier.

- (5) The Board agrees to establish an IRC Section 125 Plan.
- H. If an employee is married to another Somerville School District employee, the Board shall provide family coverage for one employee.

# ARTICLE 14

# DEDUCTION FROM SALARY

The Board agrees to deduct from the salaries of its A. Somerville Education for the dues employees County Education Somerset the Association, Association, the New Jersey Education Association and the National Education Association, as said employees individually and voluntarily authorize the Board to deduct. Such deductions shall be made in compliance with Chapter 310, Public Laws of 1967 (N.J.S.A. 52:14and under rules established by the State Department of Education. Said monies, together with the records of any corrections, shall be transmitted treasurer of the Somerville Education the Association by the 15th of each month following the monthly pay period in which deductions were made. Association treasurer shall disburse such monies to the appropriate association or associations.

Each of the associations named above shall certify to the Board, in writing, the current rate of its membership dues. Any association which shall change the rate of its membership dues shall give the Board written notice prior to the effective date of such change.

B. The Board agrees to deduct from employees' salaries money for local, state and/or national association services and programs as said employees individually and voluntarily authorize the Board to deduct and to transmit the monies promptly to such association or associations. Any employee may have such deductions discontinued at any time upon sixty (60) days written notice to the Board and the appropriate association.

# CUSTODIAL AND MAINTENANCE PERSONNEL

A. Custodial and maintenance staff shall work on a twelve-month basis and receive paid vacation as follows:

Years of Service 0 - 11 months	Vacation Days 10 prorated
0 - 11 months	10
1	10
2	10
3	
4	10
5	10
6	11
ž	12
8	13
9	14
10	15
11 %	16
12	17
	18
13	
14	19
15	20
16 and above	21
20 3114 444	S. S.

Pay for vacation periods shall be received as checks become available. The schedule of all vacations will be determined according to a procedure established by the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee. An employee shall not be charged with the use of a vacation day if a holiday falls in an employee's vacation period.

Any maintenance or custodial employee shall have the option to receive compensation for up to a maximum of five (5) unused vacation days per contract year. In the event that an employee wishes to exercise this option, he/she shall submit his/her intentions in writing to the Superintendent of Schools by June 1. Compensation shall be calculated at the per diem rate of 1/300th of the employee's contracted salary. There will be no carry over of days from year to year.

- B. Employees shall work forty (40) hours per week, eight (8) hours per day, which includes a one-half-hour coffee break and a one-half-hour lunch period.
- C. An eight and one-half percent (8.5%) pay differential will be paid to second shift employees.
- D. All custodial and maintenance personnel shall be guaranteed fourteen (14) paid holidays. The designated holidays are as follows:

Fourth of July
Labor Day
Thanksgiving Thursday and Friday
Christmas Day
New Year's Day
Memorial Day

If any of the above holidays falls on a weekend, the preceding or following workday will be designated as a holiday. In addition, the Board shall designate seven (7) more holidays each year and shall notify the employees of the list of said holidays as of July 1 of each contract year.

- E. All custodians (as needed) and all maintenance employees shall receive annually five (5) uniforms, and a sufficient number of work gloves no later than September 30th of each school year. They shall also receive, where needed and requested, safety shoes, safety goggles, a raincoat, a pair of boots, a pair of rain pants and a winter coat. The need shall be determined by the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee.
- F. Custodial salaries shall be paid according to Schedule E.
- G. As vacancies occur in positions of employment, the Board shall post such vacancies within a reasonable period of time in advance of hiring.
- H. Insurance protection shall be as per Article 14.
- I. Any work performed on Saturdays shall be compensated at time-and-one-half. Any work performed on Sundays shall be compensated at the rate of double time.

J. Work assignments shall be given through the head custodian in the respective buildings when practicable. Any change in work assignments shall also be directed in the same manner when practicable.

The custodial supervisor or the maintenance supervisor is authorized to establish or change any assignment. This does not restrict the right of building principals to assign work of any emergency nature within their area of responsibility.

- K. Permanently hired part-time employees shall be hired on an established minimum hourly wage and shall be entitled to all the privileges and benefits of this contract as the regular personnel provided that they regularly work more than twenty (20) hours per week.
- L. All functions scheduled in the school building or grounds of the school district shall be supervised by a Board of Education custodial employee whose pay shall be at the established rate of the Somerville Board of Education.
- M. When an employee who is off duty is called in for an emergency or other special assignment, he will be assured of two hours minimum reimbursement.
- N. In the event that a custodian or maintenance employee is required to work on a paid holiday, that employee shall be paid double time for that day or may choose to receive one paid compensatory day to be scheduled with the approval of the employee's immediate supervisor.
- O. All custodial employees shall have thirty (30) months from the date of hire to obtain a Black Seal Fireman's License. All current employees have thirty (30) months from the date of ratification. The Board will assume the costs of training and course materials. Release time to take the course will be provided if necessary. The individual will be reimbursed for costs of training and course materials upon obtaining the license.
- P. All overtime shall be initially offered on a volunteer

basis. In the event that there are no volunteers, overtime may be assigned. All overtime that is volunteered for or assigned, shall be on a rotating schedule established by the Building and Grounds Supervisor.

- Q. The Board shall pay an additional \$1000 annually for custodial/maintenance employees who drive a school bus for the district.
- R. Custodial and maintenance staff will receive one day off with pay to attend NJEA Conference in November. (Proof of attendance is required for each program(s), activity(s) or workshop(s).

### ARTICLE 16

#### SCHOOL CALENDAR

- A. The school calendar will be the result of consultation with input from the ASSOCIATION prior to Board of Education adoption.
- B. Acceptance of the calendar by the Association is not mandatory before the calendar may be transmitted or adopted.
- C. Beginning in 1987-88, the in-school work year for teachers shall be increased to 186 days. The one additional day shall be used only for in-service activities and not for additional pupil contact time.
- D. The in-school work year for guidance counselors employed on a ten-month basis shall include the teachers' work year and additional days, as designated by the Superintendent of Schools, up through June 30th.

Guidance counselors and child study team members who are assigned work days beyond the teachers in-school work year shall be compensated at the rate of 1/200 of their regular annual salary for each day worked beyond 186 days.

- E. The in-school work year shall include days when pupils are in attendance, orientation days or other work days.
- F. Teacher attendance shall not be required whenever student attendance is not required due to inclement weather so long as the total student days shall not be fewer than 180 days.

#### ARTICLE 17

## NOTIFICATION OF TRANSFERS AND REASSIGNMENTS

#### Notification of Vacancies:

#### A. Date:

- (1) The Superintendent shall deliver to the Association and post in all school buildings, a list of the known vacancies which shall occur during the following school year.
- (2) Summer notification Should such vacancies occur after the close of the school year, a list of vacant positions shall be posted in each faculty room and a copy sent to the Association office.

## B. Filing Requests:

Teachers who desire a change in grade and/or subject assignment or who desire to transfer to another building may file a written statement of such desire with the Superintendent or his/her designee. Such statement shall include the grade and/or subject to which the teacher desires to be assigned and the school or schools to which he/she desires to be transferred, in order of preference. Such requests for transfers and reassignments for the following year shall be submitted no later than two weeks after posting.

C. Notice of an involuntary transfer or reassignment shall be given to teachers as soon as practicable.

- D. In the event that a teacher objects to the transfer or reassignment, upon the request of the teacher, the Superintendent and/or his/her designee shall meet with the teacher. The teacher may, at his option, have an Association representative present at such meeting with the Superintendent.
- E. A list of open positions in the school district shall be made available to all teachers being involuntarily transferred or reassigned. Such teachers may request the positions, in order of preference, to which they desire to be transferred.

#### ARTICLE 18

#### MISCELLANEOUS

Teachers will be required to give the necessary time as individuals or as members of a committee to take part in the periodic evaluation by the State Department of Education and Middle States Association of Secondary Schools and Colleges and/or such evaluations established by the State Board of Education which may be required.

#### ARTICLE 19

## SECRETARIAL AND CLERICAL EMPLOYEES

- A. The salaries of all secretarial and clerical employees covered by this Agreement are set forth in Schedule "D" which is attached hereto and made a part hereof.
- B. All full-time ten-month and twelve-month secretarial and clerical employees shall work a seven (7) hour workday and a thirty-five (35) hour week. A lunch period for full-time employees shall be sixty (60) minutes in duration, in addition to the seven (7) hour workday.

During the summer months (July 1 through August 31), all full-time employees shall work the same number of hours, but shall be entitled to a lunch period of

- thirty (30) minutes in duration in addition to the workday. Secretarial/clerical employees are entitled to a fifteen (15) minute early dismissal on the day before a school district scheduled holiday.
- All full-time secretarial and clerical employees shall C. be entitled to one morning "break period" of fifteen (15) minutes duration and one afternoon "break period" of fifteen (15) minutes duration, according to a schedule determined by the employee's immediate Employees working less than full-time, supervisor. but a minimum of four (4) hours daily, shall be entitled to one morning "break period" of ten (10) minutes duration and one afternoon "break period" of ten (10) minutes duration, according to a schedule determined by the employee's immediate supervisor. Employees working less than four hours daily shall not be entitled to a "break period." All break periods shall be scheduled within the limits of the normal workday.
- D. Overtime shall be paid at time and one-half the hourly rate for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in any given week.
- E. Hours worked in excess of the regularly scheduled work week, but less than forty (40), when approved by the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee, shall be paid by equal compensatory time. The schedule for such compensatory time shall be approved in advance by the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee, according to procedures established by the Superintendent of Schools.
- F. Whenever schools are closed prior to the commencement of the school day due to inclement weather, secretarial and clerical employees shall not be required to report to duty and shall suffer no loss in pay or benefits. Whenever the district schedules an all day in-service workshop, the workday for secretarial staff in the buildings shall be equal to that of the teaching staff.

- G. All ten (10) month secretarial and clerical employees shall be employed from September 1 through June 30, with the same holiday schedule as teachers, as outlined in the Somerville Public Schools annual calendar. All twelve (12) month employees shall be employed from July 1 through June 30. During the school year, all twelve-month secretarial and clerical employees shall have the same holiday schedule as teachers, as outlined in the Somerville Public Schools annual calendar. Twelve-month secretarial or clerical employees shall also be entitled to the July 4th holiday, Labor Day holiday, and any earned vacation time.
- H. Secretarial and clerical employees who are employed on a twelve-month basis shall receive paid vacation as follows:

Years of Service 0 - 11 months	Vacation Days 10 prorated
1	10
2 -	10
3	10
4	10
5	10
6	11
7	12
8	13
9	14
10	15
11	16
12	17
13	18
14	19
15	20
16 and above	21
In alla anose	<del>-</del> -

The schedule of all vacations will be determined according to a procedure established by the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee. Pay for vacation periods shall be received as checks become available. An employee shall not be charged with the use of a vacation day if a holiday falls in an employee's vacation period.

Any secretarial or clerical employee shall be entitled to carry up to a maximum of five (5) unused vacation

days into the following contract year. Employees shall also have the option to receive compensation for up to a maximum of five (5) unused vacation days per contract year. In the event that an employee wishes to exercise either, or both, of the above options, he/she shall submit his/her intentions in writing to the Superintendent of Schools. Compensation shall be calculated at the per diem rate of 1/280th of the employee's contracted salary. There shall be no additional carry over from year to year beyond that stated in this paragraph.

I. All secretarial and clerical employees shall be evaluated at least annually, or more often, as determined by their immediate supervisor or the Superintendent of Schools.

#### J. Notification of Vacancies:

- (1) The Superintendent shall deliver to the Association and post in all school buildings a list of known vacancies, new positions, and promotional opportunities which shall occur.
- (2) Should such vacancies occur after the close of the school year, a list of vacant positions shall be posted in each faculty room and a copy sent to the Association office.

## K. Filing Requests:

- Employees who desire a change in assignment may file a written statement of such desire with the designee. his/her Superintendent or statement shall include the category to which the employee desires to be assigned and the school or which he/she desires to schools preference. Such of order in transferred, requests for transfers and reassignments shall be submitted no later than two (2) weeks after posting.
- (2) Employees who have previously applied for promotional or transfer opportunities shall be notified by mail of any openings which become available during the summer within two (2) weeks of the time the opening is known.

L. New or Additional Duties:

The Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee, shall reserve the right to assign, or reassign, new or additional duties on a temporary basis to any secretarial or clerical employee, according to a consideration of the needs of the school district and the skills and abilities of the employee.

The Board of Education will pay up to the charges per Μ. approved courses from adult credit for technical institutes, or from other institutions of higher education for approved or accredited courses advance by in must be approved which The maximum rate of reimbursement Superintendent. shall be equal to the Rutgers School of Education instate tuition rate for graduate credits or full reimbursement for the actual cost of the course if The subject matter of each course must be of benefit to, and related to, an employee's current or Somerville School within the assignment District as determined by the Superintendent of Schools. The reimbursement rate for undergraduate courses will be at the Raritan Valley Community The maximum number of credits eligible College rate. for reimbursement will be three (3) per school year The maximum number of for a first year employee. credits eligible for reimbursement after the first year is nine (9) per school year. No fees or other Reimbursement costs are eligible for reimbursement. will be made upon receipt of a copy of the course transcript, and the bursar's receipt for the cost of courses must be successfully All course. the completed to receive reimbursement.

A district wide pool of available money for all employees for reimbursement of graduate and undergraduate courses shall be as follows:

2017-2018 -\$100,000 2018-2019 -\$100,000 2019-2020 -\$100,000

No employee may be reimbursed for more than one (1) or two (2) courses and/or three (3) or six (6) credits, depending on the amount of available money each year. Unused money will revert back to the district in that calendar year. The Superintendent reserves the right to require professional development after school meetings for employees that are given permission to take administrative courses. Any member who takes administrative courses shall serve the district for three years following completion of the course paid for by the Board or reimburse the district pro rata amount by the Board upon separation.

N. Any secretarial/clerical employee who is required to travel from one location to another in performance of his/her duties shall be compensated at the rate established by the State of New Jersey, Department of Education, for the use of his/her car.

#### ARTICLE 20

#### INSTRUCTIONAL ASSISTANTS

A. The salaries of instructional assistants covered by this Agreement are set forth in Schedule F which is attached hereto and made a part hereof. Assistants employed on a half-time basis shall receive a prorated salary with reference to the appropriate guide tier.

The work year for all instructional assistants shall be equal to the work year for all teachers.

- B. (1) Instructional assistants shall be entitled to one fifteen (15) minute morning break and one fifteen (15) minute afternoon break or one thirty (30) minute break per day according to a schedule approved by the Building Principal.
  - (2) Instructional assistants shall be entitled to one (1) lunch break daily equal to the length of a teaching period within or outside the school building. The time of each lunch break shall be determined according to a schedule approved by the principal or director.
  - (3) All instructional assistants regardless of assignment shall be required to report for duty each day ten (10) minutes prior to the opening of

school and sign in at the office to indicate their presence in the building; assistants are expected to remain available for duty each day for the same period as the teachers in the program. Assistants shall provide notice at the office whenever they leave the building.

- (4) The Superintendent of Schools, or his/her designee, may assign or reassign, new or additional duties on a temporary basis to any instructional assistant according to the needs of the school district.
- C. Graduate or undergraduate college course reimbursement will be provided for school district instructional assistants subject to the following conditions:

The Board will provide tuition reimbursement for graduate, undergraduate, and /or technical courses approved in advance by the Superintendent. maximum rate of reimbursement shall be equal to the Rutgers School of Education instate tuition rate for graduate credits or full reimbursement for the actual The reimbursement rate cost of the course if less. for undergraduate courses will be at the Rarıtan The maximum number of Valley Community College rate. credits eligible for reimbursement will be three (3) per school year for a first year employee. maximum number of credits eligible for reimbursement after the first year is nine (9) per school year. fees or other costs are eligible for reimbursement. Reimbursement will be made upon receipt of a copy of the course transcript, and the bursar's receipt for All courses must be cost of the course. the successfully completed to receive reimbursement.

A district wide pool of available money for all employees for reimbursement of graduate and undergraduate courses shall be as follows:

2017-2018 -\$100,000 2018-2019 -\$100,000 2019-2020 -\$100,000

No employee may be reimbursed for more than one (1) or two (2) courses and/or three (3) or six (6) credits, depending on the amount of available money each year. Unused money will revert back to the district in that calendar year. The Superintendent reserves the right to require professional development after school meetings for employees that are given permission to take administrative courses. Any member who takes administrative courses shall serve the district for three years following completion of the course paid for by the Board or reimburse the district pro rata amount by the Board upon separation.

D. Instructional assistants may be observed and evaluated according to a determination by the principal or program director, but not less than annually.

#### ARTICLE 21

#### EXTRACURRICULAR

- Whenever a vacancy exists, the Board shall post all Α. athletic and non-athletic extracurricular vacancies. A vacancy is defined as a position from which an indistrict certified staff member has voluntarily a position held by an out-of-district person, or a position that is vacated as a result of non-reemployment. In-district teachers shall not be involuntarily assigned to extracurricular positions for more than one year. The district shall notify all athletic and non-athletic extracurricular employees of re-employment for the following year no later than May 1 of the current year. Any athletic or non-athletic extracarricular employee not re-employed shall be given written reasons for such non-renewal. Such nonrenewal shall not be discriminatory, arbitrary or capricious.
- B. Faculty members who accompany student athletes to tournaments, county competitions, conference competitions, or State competitions, and who are not the coaches of that student athlete or athletes shall be compensated at the Monitor's rate in Schedule B.
- C. Faculty members who serve in a supervisory capacity (crowd control) or supervise the transport of students at away athletic competitions shall be compensated at the Monitor's Rate in Schedule B

#### ARTICLE 22

#### DURATION OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2017 and continue in effect until June 30, 2020, subject to the Association's right to negotiate over a successor Agreement. Such negotiations over the successor Agreement shall begin no later than December 1 of the calendar year preceding the calendar year in which this Agreement expires, unless mutually agreed otherwise.

The Board agrees that whatever policy is adopted for negotiations must be mutually acceptable and cannot be unilaterally altered by either party. If changes are made in the provisions, they should be affected by written agreement of both parties. In witness thereof, the Association has caused this Agreement to be signed by its President and Secretary, and the Board has caused this Agreement to be signed by its President and attested by its Secretary, all on the day and year first above written, and all officers whose signatures are affixed hereto verify that this Agreement has been duly ratified by each respective party and such officer is authorized to affix his signature hereto.

Somerville Education Association

Somerville Board of Education

# SCHEDULE A TEACHER'S SALARY GUIDE July 1, 2017 - June 30, 2018

Tears									
Exp.*	Step	BA	BA+15	BA+30	MA	MA+15	MA+30	MA+45	MA+60
٥	1	55,272	56,397	57,522	59,772	62,022	63,147	64,272	65,397
1	2	55,397	56,522	57,647	59,897	62,147	63,272	64,397	65,522
2	3	55,522	56,647	57,772	60,022	62,272	63,397	64,522	65,647
3	4	55, 652	56,777	57,902	60,152	62,402	63,527	64,652	65,777
4	5	55,802	56,927	58,052	60,302	62,552	63,677	64,802	65,927
5	6	56,997	58,122	59,247	61,497	63,747	64,872	65,997	67,122
6	7	58,877	60,002	61,127	63,377	65,627	66,752	67,877	69,002
· 7	8	60,917	62,042	63,167	65,417	67,667	68,792	69,917	71,042
8	9	63,007	64,132	65,257	67,507	69,757	70,082	72,007	73,132
9	10	65,147	66,272	67,397	69,647	71,097	73,022	74,147	75,272
10	11	67,347	68,472	69,597	71,847	74,097	75,222	76,347	77,472
11	12	71,747	12,872	73,997	76,247	78,497	79,622	80,747	81,872
12	13	76,247	77,372	78,497	80,747	82,997	84,122	85,247	06,372
13	14	80,847	81,972	83,097	85,347	87,597	88,722	89,847	90,972
14	15	85,547	86,672	87,797	90,047	92,297	93,422	94,547	95,672
		and Hamers	a Busyd		20		25		30
	*Years	of Service	2 VAGTA		\$4,925		\$5,550	15	\$6,175

All 2016-2017 teaching staff member WILL ADVANCE one step on the salary guide to new salary rates for 2017-2018.

\*All employees hired after ratification on 2014-2017 contract DO NOT QUALIFY for Years of Service Award.

Teachers must have achieved tenurs in Somerville in order to receive longevity.

For all new hires after July 11, 2011 to qualify for "YEARS OF SERVICE AWARD," all years must accrue in Somerville School District.

Years of credited service of existing teaching staff members as of June 30, 2013, and as recognized at each step of the salary guide are indicated in the first column above. Salary determination for teachers new to the system shall be made in accordance with this same indicator of prior teaching experience

The Board of Education reserves the right to withhold any part of an increment and/or adjustment up to the maximum increase provided in the guide. The amount of the increment and/or adjustment granted by the Board shall be based upon the recommendations made by the Superintendent. The withholding of any increment shall be in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:29-14.

SCHEDULE A
TEACHER'S SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2018 - June 30, 2019

	ORTS									
_	xp. *	Step	BA	BA+15	BA+30	MA	MA+15	MA+30	MA+45	MA+60
	0	1	56,467	57,592	58,717	60,967	63,217	64,342	65,467	66,592
	1	2	56,642	57,767	58,892	61,142	63,392	64,517	65,642	66,767
	2	3	56,817	57,942	59,067	61,317	63,567	64,692	65,817	66,942
	3	4	56,992	58,117	59,242	61,492	63,742	64,867	65,992	67,117
	4	5	57,167	58,292	59,417	61,667	63,917	65,042	66,167	67,292
	5	e 6	57,757	58,882	60,007	62,257	64,507	65,632	66,757	67,882
	6	7	59,457	60,582	61,707	63,957	66,207	67,332	68,457	69,582
	7	8	61,492	62,617	63,742	65,992	68,242	69,367	70,492	71,617
	8	9	63,627	64,752	65,877	68,127	70,377	71,502	72,627	73,752
	9	10	65,862	66,987	68,112	70,362	72,612	73,737	74,862	75,987
	10	11	68,197	69,322	70,447	72,697	74,947	76,072	77,197	78,322
	11	12	72,647	73,772	74,897	77,147	79,397	80,522	81,647	82,772
	12	13	77,197	78,322	79,447	81,697	83,947	85,072	86,197	87,322
	13	14	81,847	82,972	84,097	86,347	88,597	89,722	90,847	91,972
	14	15	86,597	87,722	88,847	91,097	93,347	94,702	95,597	96,722
		*Years	of Service	Award		20 \$4,925		25 \$5,550		30 \$6,175

All 2017-2018 teaching staff member WILL ADVANCE one step on the salary guide to new salary rates for 2018-2019.

\*All amployees hired after retification on 2014-2017 contract DO NOT QUALIFY for Years of Service Award.

Teachers must have achieved tenure in Somerville in order to receive longevity.

For all new hires after July 11, 2011 to qualify for "YEARS OF SERVICE AWARD," all years must accrue in Somerville School District.

Years of credited service of existing teaching staff members as of June 30, 2013, and as recognized at each step of the salary guide are indicated in the first column above. Salary determination for teachers new to the system shall be made in accordance with this same indicator of prior teaching experience

The Board of Education reserves the right to withhold any part of an increment and/or adjustment up to the maximum increase provided in the guide. The amount of the increment and/or adjustment granted by the Board shall be based upon the recommendations made by the Superintendent. The withholding of any increment shall be in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:29-14.

SCHEDULE A
TEACHER'S SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2020

 ers p.*	Step	BA	BA+15	BA+30	MA	MA+15	MA+30	MA+45	MA+60
0	1	57,507	58,657	59,807	62,107	64,407	65,557	66,707	67,857
1	2	57,627	58,111	59,927	62,227	64,527	65,677	66,827	67,977
2	= 3	57,747	58,897	60,047	62,347	64,647	65,797	66,947	68,097
3	4	57,877	59,027	60,177	62,477	64,777	65,927	67,077	68,227
4	5	58,027	59,177	60,327	62,627	64,927	66,077	67,227	68,377
5	6	58,327	59,477	60,627	62,927	65,227	66,377	67,527	68,67 <b>7</b>
6	7	59,827	60,977	62,127	64,427	66,727	67,877	69,027	70,177
7	8	61,897	63,047	64,197	66,497	68,797	69,947	71,097	72,247
8	9	64,067	65,217	66,367	68,667	70,967	72,117	73,267	74,417
9	10	66,337	67,487	68,637	70,937	73,237	74,387	75,537	76,687
10	11	68,707	69,857	71,007	73,307	75,607	76, 157	11,907	79,057
11	12	73,307	74,457	75,607	77,907	80,207	81,357	82,507	83,657
12	13	78,007	79,157	80,307	82,607	84,907	86,05/	87,207	88,357
13	14	82,807	83,957	85,107	87,407	89,701	90,857	92,007	93,157
14	15	87,707	88,857	90,157	92,307	94,607	95,762	96,907	98,062
		·	ce Award		20		25		30
	16073	01 00141			\$4,925		\$5,550		\$6,175

All 2018-2019 teaching staff member WILL ADVANCE one step on the salary guide to new salary rates for 2019-2020.

\*All employees hired after ratification on 2014-2017 contract DO NOT QUALIFY for Years of Service Award.

Teachers must have achieved tenure in Somerville in order to receive longevity.

For all new hires after July 11, 2011 to qualify for "YEARS OF SERVICE AWARD," all years must accrue in Somerville School District.

Years of credited service of existing teaching staff members as of June 30, 2013, and as recognized at each step of the salery guide are indicated in the first column above. Salary determination for teachers new to the system shall be made in accordance with this same indicator of prior teaching experience

The Board of Education reserves the right to withhold any part of an increment and/or adjustment up to the maximum increase provided in the guide. The amount of the increment and/or adjustment granted by the Board shall be based upon the recommendations made by the Superintendent. The withholding of any increment shall be in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:29-14.

## SCHEDULE B

## Non-athletic

## EXTRACURRICULAR APPOINTMENTS

## **ADVISORS**

MIDDLE SCHOOL	17-18	18-19	19-20
Audio-Visual Aids & Stage Technicians	3,107.51	3,107.51	3,107.51
Chorus Advisor	2,263.94	2,263.94	2,263.94
Conflict Resolution/Peer Mediation Advisor	2,184.63		2,184.63
Drama Director	2,752.16	2,752.16	2,752.16
Drill Team	1,668.60	1,668.60	1,668.60
Graduation Advisor	1,722.16	1,722.16	1,722.16
Instrumental Music Director	4,165.32	4,165.32	4,165.32
Jazz Band Director	1,810.74	1,810.74	1,810.74
Junior National Honor Society	2,263.94	2,263.94	2,263.94
Marching Band Director	1,810.74	1,810.74	1,610.74
Middle School Team Leader	1,642.85	1,642.85	1,642.85
Publication Advisor	3,940.78	3,940.78	3,940.78
Robotics Advisor	1,941.55	1,941.55	1,941.55
Student Council Advisor	2,263.94	2,263.94	2,263.94
Theater Arts Advisor	2,570.88	2,570.88	2,570.88
HIGH SCHOOL	17-19	18-19	19-20
Academic League Advisor	2,418.44		2,418.44
Audio-Visual Advisor	3,252.74	-	3,252.74
Class Advisor-Freshman	1,803.53		1,803.53
Class Advisor-Junior	2,805.72		
Class Advisor-Senior	4,327.03		
Class Advisor-Sophomore	2,037.34		
Cultural Awareness Advisor	2,263.94		
Drama Director	5,253.00		
Drama Director-Assistant	3,496.85	-	
Instrumental Music Director	6,738.26		•
Language Laboratory Supervisor	2,418.44		
Marching Band Assistant Director	8,045.33		8,045.33
Marching Band Director	9,411.11		
Mock Trial Advisor	1,941.55		
Muse Advisor	1,941.55		
National Honor Society	2,229.95		
Peer-Leadership Coordinator	1,774.69		
Peer-Leadership Instructor	2,326.77		
Renaissance Advisor	3,260.98		
Robotics Advisor	1,941.55		
S.A.D.D. Advisor	2,263.94		
Ski Club Advisor	2,263.94		
Student Council Advisor	5,011.98	5,011.98	3,411.30

SCHEDULE B

NON-ATHLETIC

EXTRACURRICULAR APPOINTMENTS (CONT'D)

			,
HIGH SCHOOL (CONT'D)	17-18	18-19	19-20
Theater Arts Advisor	3,351.62	3,351.62	3,351.62
Valkyrie Advisor	4,771.99	4,771.99	4,771.99
Vocal Music Advisor	6,738.26	6,738.26	6,738.26
Yearbook Business Advisor	2,927.26	2,927.26	2,927.26
Yearbook Literary Advisor	5,578.48	5,578.48	5,570.48
1 8			
CLUBS			
VAN DERVEER SCHOOL	17-18	18-19	19-20
Art	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Chess Club	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Drama	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Ecology Club	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Publications	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
School Store	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Spanish	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Trading Cards Club	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Team Leader	2,263.94	2,263.94	2,263.94
Yearbook Advisor	1,259.69	1,259.69	1,259.69
Chorus Director	2,263.94	2,263.94	2,263.94
Bands Director	2,263.94	2,263.94	2,263.94
Bailds Director			
MIDDLE SCHOOL	17-18	18-19	19-20
Mathletes	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Watureres	. 8		
HIGH SCHOOL	17-18	18-19	19-20
Amnesty International	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Art	1,774.69	1,774.69	-1,774.69
Cinematography	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Environmental	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
French	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Key Club	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
By Kids For Kids	2,263.94	2,263.94	2,263.94
Model J.N.	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Spanish	1,774.69	1,774.69	1,774.69
Book Club	1,941.55	1,941.55	1,941.55
BOOK OTUB			
DISTRICTWIDE	17-18	18-19	19-20
Monitors			
Hall, Bus and Playground	35.00	35.00	35.00
METT' DAR WHA TTANATANIA			

Any additional clubs recommended by the Superintendent and approved by the Board of Education shall be compensated at the club rate.

SCHEDULE B

#### NON-ATHLETIC

#### EXTRACURRICULAR APPOINTMENTS (CONT'D)

Football	17-18	18-19	19-20
Head Ticket Seller	144.20	144.20	144.20
Assistant Ticket Seller	90.64	90.64	90.64
Ticket Collectors	71.07	71.07	71.07
Announcer	90.64	90.64	90.64
Crowd Control	71.07	71.07	71.07
Basketball, Wrestling and Gymnastics	17-18	18-19	19-20
Head Ticket Seller	97.85	97.85	97.85
Ticket Collectors	71.07	71.07	71.07
Crowd Control	71.07	71.07	71.07
Clock Operator (JV and Varsity)	90.64	90.64	90.64
Scorer/Announcer	79.31	79.31	79.31
Clock Operator (Freshman)	54.59	54.59	54.59
Clock Operator (Middle School)	54.59	54.59	54.59
Track and Field			
Judges	77.25	77.25	77.25
Timers	77.25	77.25	77.25
Videographer	121.54	121.54	121.54
Bus Drivers	00.84	20 84	28.84
Bus Driver	28.84		
Coach/Driver	53.56	53.56	53.56

In the event that a J.V. competition is cancelled, all districtwide staff scheduled to work the event shall be given twenty-four (24) hours' notice.

If such notice is given, compensation will be at sixty (60%) of the contracted rate. Otherwise, compensation will be at the full contract rate.

SCHEDULE C
ATHLETIC EXTRACURRICULAR COMPENSATION

HIGH SCHOOL	BOYS	17-18	18-19	19-20
FALL:				
Football	Head Coach	11,903.71	11,903.71	11,903.71
2"	Assistant	7,832.12	7,832.12	7,832.12
Cross Country	Head Coach	8,095.80	8,095.80	8,095.80
Soccer	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
Λ.	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
WINTER:		4		10 000 07
Basketball	Head Coach	10,062.07	10,062.07	10,062.07
	Assistant	6,668.22	6,668.22	6,668.22
Wrestling	Head Coach	10,062.07	10,062.07	10,062.07
	Assistant	6,668.22	6,668.22	6,668.22
Swimming	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
Fencing	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
1.0110711.3	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
SPRING:		-0.		
Baseball	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
Track	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
11804	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
Tenn18	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
Golf	Head Coach	6,871.13	6,871.13	6,871.13
T. amagas	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
Lacrosse	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
	- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	•		

SCHEDULE C
ATHLETIC EXTRACURRICULAR COMPENSATION (CONT'D)

HIGH SCHOOL	GIRL8	17-18	18-19	19-20
FALL:				
Field Hockey	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
Tennis	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
20:	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
Gymnastics	Head Coach	6,871.13	6,871.13	6,871.13
Cross Country	Head Coach	8,095.80	8,095.80	8,095.80
Soccer	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
300061	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
WINTER:				
Basketball	Head Coach	10,062.07	10,062.07	10,062.07
	Assistant	6,668.22	6,668.22	6,668.22
Swimming	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	B,471.75
54 times. a	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
Fencing	Read Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
. 01.023	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
SPRING:				
Softball	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
Track	Read Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
11200	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
Lacrosse	Head Coach	8,471.75	8,471.75	8,471.75
	Assistant	6,427.20	6,427.20	6,427.20
				6,871.13
Golf	Head Coach			0,011.13

WEIGHT ROOM SUPERVISOR			
SEASON (all rates per hour)	17-18	18-19	19-20
Fall Season	44.29	44.29	44.29
Winter Season	44.29	44.29	44.29
Spring Season	44.29	44.29	44.29
Summer Season (A.M. Session)	44.29	44.29	44.29
Summer Season (P.M. Session)	44.29	44.29	44.29
	1.0		- 50

#### SCHEDULE C

## ATHLETIC EXTRACURRICULAR COMPENSATION (CONT'D)

	207			
HIGH SCHOOL CHEERLEADI	NG	17-18	18-19	19-20
Football	Head Coach	6,880.40	6,880.40	6,880.40
FOOCDAIL	Assistant	4,320.85	4,320.85	4,320.85
Wrestling/	Head Coach	6,880.40	6,880.40	6,880.40
Basketball	Assistant	4,320.85	4,320.85	4,320.85
DISTRICTWIDE		17-18	18-19	19-20
Athletic Trainer		2,148.58	2,148.58	2,148.58
MIDDLE SCHOOL		17-18	18-19	19-20
INTRAMURAL COACHES				
Soccer Fall		1,636.67	1,636.67	1,636.67
Soccer Spring		1,636.67	1,636.67	1,636.67
Dance/Drill		1,636.67	1,636.67	1,636.67
Volleyball		1,636.67	1,636.67	1,636.67
INTERSCHOLASTIC COACHE	g			
THIBROOM AND THE COLUMN	7			
Cross Country	Head Coach	3,809.97	3,809.97	3,809.97
(1033 00m.023	Assistant	2,381.36	2,381.36	2,381.36
Softball	Head Coach	4,125.15	4,125.15	4,125.15
Baseball	Head Coach	4,125.15	4,125.15	4,125.15
Basketball Boys'	Head Coach	4,125.15	4,125.15	4,125.15
Basketball Girls'	Head Coach	4,125.12	4,125.12	4,125.12

Wrestling	Head Coach	4,125.15	4,125.15	4,125.15
	Assistant	2,523.50	2,523.50	2,523.50
Soccer Boys	Head Coach	4,125.15	4,125.15	4,125.15
Soccer Girls	Head Coach		4,125.15	4,125.15
Cheerleading	Head Coach	2,523.50	2,523.50	2,523.50

SCHEDULE D
INSTRUCTIONAL ASSISTANT'S SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2017 - June 30, 2018

Step	Salary
A	35,693
В	36,293
c =	36, 893
1	37,493
2	38,093
3	38,593
4	39,093
5	39, 593
6	40,223

SCHEDULE D
INSTRUCTIONAL ASSISTANT'S SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2018 - June 30, 2019

Step	Salary
A	36,360
В	37,068
c	37,768
1	38,468
2	39,168
3	39,868
4	40,368
5	40,868
6	41,368

SCHEDULE D
INSTRUCTIONAL ASSISTANT'S SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2020

Step	Salary
A=1	37,008
B=2	37,758
C=3	38,508
1=4	39,258
2=5	40,008
3=6	40,758
4=7	41,508
5=8	42,008
6=9	42,508

All Instructional Assistants move one step through the guide each year.

Years of Service Award of \$1,250 shall be granted to all Instructional Assistants who have completed ten (10) years of employment with the Somerville Public Schools.

Years of Service Award of \$1,600 shall be granted to all Instructional Assistants who have completed fifteen (15) years of employment with the Somerville Public Schools.

SCHEDULE E SECRETARY'S SALARY GUIDE July 1, 2017 - June 30, 2018

Step	A	В	C	C(10)
1	55,615	52,836	50,056	41,716
2	57,115	54,261	51,406	42,841
3	58,615	55,686	52,756	43,966
4	60,605	57,576	54,546	45,461
5	62,595	59,466	56,336	46,951
6	64,585	61,356	58,131	48,446

SCHEDULE E SECRETARY'S SALARY GUIDE July 1, 2018 - June 30, 2019

Step	A	В	c	C(10)
1	59,401	55,482	52,562	43,807
2	59,901	56,907	53,912	44,932
3	61,401	58,332	55,262	46,057
4	63,101	59,947	56,792	47,332
5	64,801	61,562	58,322	48,607
6	66,501	63,177	59,852	49,882

SCHEDULE E SECRETARY'S SALARY GUIDE July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2020

Step	A	В	C	C(10)
1_	60,692	57,658	54,628	45,528
2 2	62,227	59,118	56,008	46,678
3 .	63,762	60,578	57,388	47,833
4	65,291	62,033	58,773	48,983
5	66,832	63,493	60,153	50,133
6	68,367	64,953	61,533	51,283

All Secretaries move one step through the guide each year.

Years of Service Award of \$1,250 shall be granted to all Secretaries who have completed ten (10) years of employment with the Somerville Public Schools.

Years of Service Award of \$1,600 shall be granted to all Secretaries who have completed fifteen (15) years of employment with the Somerville Public Schools.

#### SECRETARIAL/CLERICAL DESIGNATIONS

## Designation A:

- Budget Control Associate
- Secretary to the Director of Special Services and Health Services
- Secretary to the Federal and

State Programs

- Secretary to Principal/Registrar

#### Designation B:

- Secretaries to Principals
- Data Processing Associate
- Secretaries to Supervisors of Curriculum and Instruction

## Designation C & C10:

- Secretaries to Assistant Principals
- Secretary to Athletic Director/ Student Activities
- Secretary to Guidance Department
- Secretary to Health Services
- Secretary- High School Main
  - Office
- Business Office- Clerk

SCHEDULE F
CUSTODIAN'S SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2017 - June 30, 2018

Step	Salary
. <b>1</b>	40,377
2	40,877
3	41,377
4	41,877
5	42,587
6	43,287
7	8 44,477
8	45,767
9	47,157

SCHEDULE F
CUSTODIAN'S SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2018 - June 30, 2019

1	Step		Salary
	51		
	1		41,037
	2		41,537
	3		42,037
	4		42,537
	5		43,237
	6		44,217
-	7		45,297
	8	60	46,477
	9		47,757

SCHEDULE F
CUSTODIAN'S SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2020

Step	Salary
1	41,657
2	42,157
3	42,657
4	43,157
5	43,687
6	44,692
7	45,797
F	47,002
9	48,307

## Salary Differentials:

Forman - \$1,800 Black Seal- \$750

Second Shift- 8.5% over base

All Custodial Employees move one step through the guide each year.

Years of Service Award of \$1,250 shall be granted to all Custodial Employees who have completed ten (10) years of employment with the Somerville Public Schools.

Years of Service Award of \$1,600 shall be granted to all Custodial Employees who have completed fifteen (15) years of employment with the Somerville Public Schools.

SCHEDULE F
MAINTENANCE SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2017 - June 30, 2018

Step	Salary
A	49,004
1-2	49,154
3	50,304
4	51,454
5	52,604
6	53,754
7	56,309
8	58,864

SCHEDULE F
MAINTENANCE SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2018 - June 30, 2019

Step	Salary
A	48,559
1	49,859
2-3	51,159
4	52,459
5	53,759
∅ 6	55,059
7	56,359
8	59,864

SCHEDULE F
MAINTENANCE SALARY GUIDE
July 1, 2019 - June 30, 2020

Step	Salary
A=1	49,594
1=2	51,119
2-3=3	52,644
4	54,169
5	55,694
6	57,219
7	58,744
8	60,964

## Salary Differentials:

Forman - \$1,800 Black Seal- \$750 Second Shift- 8.5% over base

All Maintenance Employees move one step through the guide each year.

Years of Service Award of \$1,250 shall be granted to all Maintenance Employees who have completed ten (10) years of employment with the Somerville Public Schools.

Years of Service Award of \$1,600 shall be granted to all Maintenance Employees who have completed fifteen (15) years of employment with the Somerville Public Schools.

## ADDITIONAL REFERENCE PAGE

All items listed are in effect July 1, 2017 - June 30, 2020

#### ARTICLE 5

Paragraph H. (1) a teacher who volunteers or is assigned, and serves as a substitute, shall be paid \$36.00 per period.

Paragraph H. (4) Any staff member who is assigned to develop and present an in service program during a staff development day or beyond the regular school day shall be compensated at the rate of \$87.50 per presentation.

#### ARTICLE 6

Paragraph E. Any teacher who is assigned and performs extra duties extending beyond the normal school day shall be paid \$36.00 per hour for this non-teaching duty.

#### ARTICLE 7

Paragraph B. (6) Home instruction teachers assigned by the Board shall be paid at the rate of \$51.50 per hour.

Paragraph 8.(7) Any teacher who participates in before or after school tutoring shall be compensated at the rate of \$36.00 per hour.

#### ARTICLE 10

Paragraph F. A payment at retirement (not deferred retirement) for unused accumulated sick leave will be made for all employees who meet all of the following criteria:

For the 2017-2020 contract, Sick days will be capped at \$15,000, 133 days minimum.

Have provided written notice to the Board of Education of their retirement no later than sixty (60) days preceding their retirement. Such notice shall be binding once accepted by the Board.

Payment shall be made for all accumulated sick days at the rate of \$90.00 per day for the duration of the contract.

#### ARTICLE 12

Paragraph E. Any teacher who volunteers, or is requested, to participate in curriculum development outside of the regular school day, or in the summer, shall be compensated at the rate of \$36.00 per hour.

#### ARTICLE 13

Paragraph D. The Board of Education agrees that for the life of this contract it will provide a family prescription plan with provisions and coverage equivalent to the \$15.00/\$25.00 co-pay program of PCS prescription plan provided during the previous contract. Mail order prescription rates will be a co-pay of \$5.00/\$10.00.

## SCHEDULE A TEACHER'S SALARY GUIDE

YEARS OF SERVICE AWARD 20 YEARS - \$4,925

25 YEARS - \$5,550

30 YEARS - \$6,175

## SCHEDULE D SECRETARIAL SALARY GUIDE

YEARS OF SERVICE AWARD 10 YEARS - \$1,250

15 YEARS - \$1,600

## SCHEDULE E CUSTODIAL SALARY GUIDE

FOREMAN \$1,800

BLACK SEAL \$750

SECOND SHIFT 8.5% OVER BASE YEARS OF SERVICE AWARD 10 YEARS - \$1,250

15 YEARS - \$1,600

## SCHEDULE F MAINTENANCE SALARY GUIDE

FOREMAN \$1,800

BLACK SEAL \$750

SECOND SHIFT 8.5% OVER BASE YEARS OF SERVICE AWARD 10 YEARS - \$1,250

15 YEARS - \$1,600

## SCHEDULE G INSTRUCTIONAL ASSISTANTS SALARY GUIDE

YEARS OF SERVICE AWARD 10 YEARS - \$1,250

15 YEARS - \$1,600

## **MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT 1** BETWEEN

## SOMERVILLE BOARD OF EDUCATION ("Board")

SOM	ERVILLE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION ("Association")
	NT is made this day of, 2019, between the ARD OF EDUATION ("Board") and the SOMERVILLE EDUCATION
WHEREAS, the B ("CBA") covering the	soard and Association are parties to a Collective Bargaining Agreement as period of July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2020; and
WHEREAS, the pa	arties seek to revise portions of the CBA that are directly affected by the acy Enhancement Act; and
NOW, THEREFOR promises contained agree as follows:	RE, the Board and Association, in consideration of mutual covenants and herein, the legal sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledge by the parties,  ARTICLE 3
Page 9, Paragraph D	
DELETE:	Permission of the building principal or his/her designee shall be required. Such permission shall not be withheld unreasonably.
84	ARTICLE 14
Page 33, Paragraph (	
DELETE:	Employees of the Somerville Board of Education who are represented by the S.E.A. in collective bargaining, but who are not enrolled members, shall be charged a "representation fee" at 85% of the annual membership fee.
IN WITNESS WH	EREOF, the parties hereunder set their hands and seals to this Agreement day of 10 up and 2019.

SOMERVILLE BOARD OF EDUCATION

SOMERVILLE EDUCATION

Run heland

## **MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT 2** BETWEEN SOMERVILLE BOARD OF EDUCATION ("Board") AND

\_\_\_\_\_, 2019, between the

## SOMERVILLE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION ("Association")

THIS AGREEMENT is SOMERVILLE BOARD ASSOCIATION ("Associa	of EDUATION ("Board") and the SOMERVILLE EDUCATION ation").
WHEREAS, the Board ("CBA") covering the peri	and Association are parties to a Collective Bargaining Agreement od of July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2020; and
WHEREAS, the parties se	cek to revise the designations for secretarial/clerical staff; and
NOW, THEREFORE, the promises contained herein agree as follows:	ne Board and Association, in consideration of mutual covenants and, the legal sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledge by the parties,
SEC	CRETARIAL/CLERICAL DESINGATIONS
Page 61, Designation "A"	
DELETE:	Secretary to the Director of Curriculum and Instruction
SUBSTITUTE:	Secretary to Federal and State Programs Secretary to Principal/Registrar
Page 61, Designation "B"	
DELETE:	Secretary of Federal and State Programs
IN WITNESS WHERE C	oF, the parties hereunder set their hands and seals to this Agreement ay of hygust, 2019.
SOMERVILLE BOARD	SOMERVILLE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION